
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union


November 10, 1999
Voting Members Present: Amouzegar, Andrews, Britt, Brulois, Butler, Charnofsky, B. Christie, Dominguez, Dowling, Feuer, Ganezer, Goders, Gray-Shellberg, Hare, Hunt, Jacobs,  Johnson, Johnston, Kaplan, Karber, Lee, Lyons, Malamud, McDermott,  McEnerney, O=Connor, Robles, Smith, Stricker, Sturm, Vanterpool, Whetmore, Whitmore, Dick Williams

Voting Members Absent: Afrookhteh,  Billes, R. Christie, De La Camp,  Furusawa, Heuschkel,  Henschel, Kowalski, LaCorte, Lalas, Little, Long, Maciel, McGee-Bracken, McNulty, Press, Todd, Watson, Denise Williams

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Castro, Coleman, Lindsay, Pardon

Guests: Loretta Adikhai, Mary Cruise, Gene Dippel, Marco Guardi, James Harris, Gary Levine, Michael Lordanich, Frank Paine (?), Al Rodriguez

Chair Vanterpool called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.

Open Forum
Chair Vanterpool reported that VP Pardon would like to know the exact classrooms in NSM that are still missing blackboards. Vanterpool also said he has not yet had the opportunity to meet with VP Bowman regarding the recent distribution of New Testaments on campus.

Dave Andrews asked whether the Senate plans to meet the day before Thanksgiving. (Answer: yes).

Hal Charnofsky reported that the spring class schedule inadvertently contains all course reference numbers. This has created advising problems for his MFCC and other graduate programs. Miguel Dominguez asked whether students can be removed from courses where they lack the prerequisites to belong. (Answer: yes). 

Richard Malamud asked that the add/drop system be clarified. EPC has been charged to look into this. He also expressed concern about using class time for university surveys. One solution: make the surveys homework and reward students with a few bonus points.

John Goders asked whether the FMI process will be assessed. Did it, for example, enhance or diminish faculty morale?

Cynthia McDermott reported that the SOE=s NCATE visit went well and she thanked faculty who assisted in the process.

1. 
Approval of the Agenda





M/S/P

[After making slight word changes in item 4]
2. Approval of the Corrected Minutes for 10/27/99


M/S/P
3. Parliamentarian=s Report




Parliamentarian Dominguez presented Senate with additional candidates (underlined), who were approved by acclamation. 

a. Student Grievance Committee: Martin Hare (SOE); Mahyar Amouzegar (SOM); Silvia Santos (CAS), Judith Chodil (SOH).

He also announced that the Senate will need to select two faculty for the Search Committee for the Director of Administrative Computing.

4. First Reading Items:
a. EPC 99-16: Policy for Review of Substantive Change Proposals (distributed at meeting)

EPC Chair McDermott introduced this policy recommendation, which came from UCC. She noted that the university has lacked policy on Substantive Change Proposals and that WASC was not pleased about this. Senators made a number of suggestions for improving the document: 1) define Asubstantive change@ and Amodality@; 2) add Aprogram@ to proposals (so that course proposals would not go through this process); 3) rethink the 3rd bullet regarding ad hoc committeesBis it needed? should the list name categories rather than areas? why can=t a faculty member be the convener? can UCC form ad hoc committees without Senate policy? 4) add to 1st Whereas Asound academic practice@; 5) make explicit fiscal implications in 4th bullet; 6) get rid of 4th if 3rd is deleted.. In the course of the discussion about the need to link curriculum development and budget, the Senate learned that a task force co-chaired by Cecile Lindsay and Dave Karber is investigating this issue.

b. FPC 99-17: Resolution on Designated Faculty Parking (distributed at meeting)

FPC Chair Lee introduced this policy recommendation. He noted that most of the residual egalitarian faculty were gone and that the majority of faculty seem to favor designated parking in all parking lots. Senator Whetmore provided data from a 1997 survey supporting this view. The arguments favoring designated parking included the following: 1) faculty are getting older and should not be asked to walk far and carry heavy material; 2) the impact on a class is much greater when faculty arrive late than when students do. However, not all the egalitarian faculty have gone: Stricker, Harris, Malamud, Smith, and McDermott argued against designated faculty parking, noting that the older we get the more exercise we need, that students generally don=t support such privileged parking when they too have trouble getting to class on time, and that there is plenty of space in lot 4. Senator Dowling did not want exercise imposed on him. Senator Dick Williams wittily recommended valet parking for faculty with the proceeds going to the university. Some suggestions were to improve the resolution: 1) is the 5th Whereas factually true? 2) in 3rd Whereas change Atrekking@ to Awalking@; and 3) in 2nd Resolved request the president to ask the Parking Committee to take up this matter.

5. Discussion of FMI Process.
FPC Chair Lee facilitated this discussion. He asked that the Senate develop a means whereby the Appeals Panel can be created. He suggested that each department submit names to the Senate to create a pool of interested faculty. The senate would then elect that pool, and from it randomly fish out five names. Senator Feuer suggested an alternative, using the RTP appeal process as her model: simply make all faculty eligible to serve and randomly select five. In a straw vote, Senators favored Feuer=s model. However, Lee said the contract mandates an election of the pool.  Chair Vanterpool said that he and Lee would meet with Kent Porter to see if some kind of election can be arranged. 

There were other FMI issues raised: 1) Can a faculty member appeal if the amount is not reduced? (No) 2) Can the panel add more money than the department recommended? (Yes) 3) Can deans legally shift money from one department to another? (Management says yes, Union says no; a grievance is sure to follow). 4) Is it grievable if a dean or president increase an amount for only one member of a department when the department decided to divide the money evenly? (No one had an answer to this question.) 5) Will the results be published? (Yes) 6) Will the same panel address grievances from both years? (Yes)

6. Special Reports

a. Michael Lordanich, Chief of Police. Preparing for Y2K and the Holiday Period of December 30th - January 2nd.
Chief Lordanich said that the campus has been working with the Carson community (police, sheriff, utilities, city hall, hospitals, etc.) for about a year to develop a coordinated plan for Y2K. He said that the planning group does not foresee any major problems, except perhaps a lot of serious partying. However, as a precaution, he is asking that the campus community not come to campus between December 30th (5 p.m.) and January 3rd. The campus will be closed. If faculty need to come, they should notify the police department of their presence. 

VP Pardon added that all technology and utility systems have been checked for Y2K problems. All seem in working order. Emergency generators are being positioned at various locations on campus in case the electricity does go out. Pardon said he will soon be sending out an e-mail asking faculty doing sensitive research if they would need a back-up generator. Mobile bathrooms will be rented to accommodate resident students if the plumbing fails.

b. Gene Dippel, Interim Executive Director, Information Technology.
Chair Vanterpool introduced Gene Dippel, who has degrees from Texas A & M and Case Institute and has coauthored a book on information systems. Dippel has spent 27 years at CSUF working on information technology. He retired two years ago and was asked to come to CSUDH on an interim basis.

Dippel said that, although he had some qualms about coming out of retirement, he is very glad to be here. He said that technology in a university environment has changed dramatically over the last five years. Centralized academic computing is no longer viable. Campuses must decentralize their computing activities to make them effective. He noted that the campus recently received a memo from President Lyons (dated 11/2/99) in which a reorganization in the information technology area was announced. The goal is to reduce fragmentation. Dippel announced several initiatives: 1) Have a standard desktop platform for all faculty, administrators and staff; a Dell computer will be preferred but the platform will be Apple compatible. 2) Have a single e-mail system, Microsoft=s Exchange. 3) Adopt Microsoft office software (the CSU has a favorable contract with Microsoft). 4) Build a reliable network infrastructure. 5) Build a large student lab that will be open a lot. 6) Have the Internet be available to students, faculty, and staff both on campus and at home; he will be proposing an annual $74 user fee for students. His highest priority right now is fixing the e-mail system, a task he hope to accomplish during Spring 2000.

Senator Karber asked three questions: 1) Will students get access to Microsoft products? (Yes, through the bookstore). 2) Are there plans to mediate more classrooms? (Not a high priority for Dippel, but it is one for VP Castro) 3) What is the status of the student-generated IT funds? (Dippel is working with students and VP Bowman to move the funding process along.)

7. Reports
Chair Vanterpool announced the following: 1) RSCAAP applications are now available; deadline for submission is 12/6/99. 2) The 25th Annual CSU Conference at Asilomar, held on November 3rd - 5th, was attended by Lyons, Castro, Charnofsky, Vanterpool, and Mimi Frank (SOE). Its focus was AManaging Change in the CSU: Learning from our Successes,@ and it included 10 Breakout Sessions. 3) The Senate Executive Committee met with Trustee Stanley Wang on Nov. 9th. Trustee Wang approaches Merit Pay and Accountability from a business perspective. 4) The Senate Executive Committee met with  members of NCATE on Nov. 9th to explain faculty governance on this campus. 5) Remember to complete the on-line survey regarding the Delphi review.

President Lyons reported on the following: 1) NCATE: the team said all standards have been met, but campus cannot go public about this until we hear officially from the Commission. 

2) Commencement will be on Friday, May 26th. 3) A final mission statement will sent out on Nov. 15th. The only major change is the inclusion of a sentence about international education from the prior mission statement. 4) A group of concerned faculty have been asked to develop a policy on handling emergency health situations on campus.  5) On November 9th, Trustee Stanley Wang visited campus, and he and the president chatted about such matters as remediation. One question that the president often gets asked is what is the specific strength of this campus. He said he cannot answer that question right now, but that he wants all of us to think carefully about it.

VP Castro said the Asilomar conference was very successful, and he thanked every one regarding NCATE.

Statewide Senator Williams said that a committee he sits on will recommend to the Senate that 6 units of blended (credentialing) coursework be transferable from community colleges. He also said that finally the various technology commissions will be reorganized to include direct access to the chancellor.

UPC Co-Vice-Chair Harris noted that UPC developed some planning priorities approved by the president and sent them to the University Budget Committee to guide the allocation process for this AY. He also said that the president signed his first PM establishing UPC.

ASI Representative Pam Whitmore announced that the annual comedy night will be held this week and that the annual ASI Thanksgiving feast will be held on Nov. 23rd.

8. Second Open Forum None

9. Adjournment: 4:45 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Lyle Smith,

Secretary
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